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No gross lesions (NGL). Having no visi-
ble lesions indicative of bovine tuber-
culosis detected upon necropsy or 
slaughter inspection. 

Nonaccredited State or zone. A State or 
zone that is or is part of a State or 
zone that does not meet the standards 
of the ‘‘Uniform Methods and Rules— 
Bovine Tuberculosis Eradication’’ or in 
which tuberculosis is prevalent in 0.5 
percent or more of the total number of 
herds of captive cervids in the State or 
zone. 

Official tuberculosis test. Any of the 
following tests for bovine tuberculosis 
in captive cervids, applied and reported 
in accordance with this part: 

(1) The single cervical tuberculin 
(SCT) test. 

(2) The comparative cervical tuber-
culin test (CCT) test. 

Permit. An official document issued 
by a representative of APHIS, a State 
representative, or an accredited veteri-
narian that must accompany any reac-
tor, suspect, or exposed captive cervid 
moved interstate. 

Purified protein derivative (PPD). Pro-
tein extract from an M. bovis culture 
that is resuspended in solution at a 
standard concentration of 1 mg protein 
per 1 mL of solution. 

Qualified herd. A herd of captive 
cervids that has tested negative to at 
least one official tuberculosis test of 
all eligible captive cervids (see 
§ 77.33(f)) within the past 12 months and 
that is not classified as an accredited 
herd. 

Quarantine. Prohibition from inter-
state movement, except for slaughter 
or necropsy. 

Reactor. Any captive cervid that 
shows a response to the SCT test or the 
CCT test and is classified a reactor by 
the testing veterinarian; or any sus-
pect captive cervid that is classified a 
reactor upon slaughter inspection or 
necropsy after histopathology and/or 
culture of selected tissues by the USDA 
or State veterinarian performing or su-
pervising the slaughter inspection or 
necropsy. 

Regular-kill slaughter animal. An ani-
mal that is slaughtered for food or any 
reason other than because of a disease 
regulated under 9 CFR chapter I (such 
as tuberculosis, brucellosis, or any 
other livestock disease for which move-

ment of animals is restricted under 9 
CFR chapter I). 

Single cervical tuberculin (SCT) test. 
The intradermal injection of 0.1 mL 
(5,000 tuberculin units) of USDA PPD 
bovis tuberculin in the mid-cervical 
area with a reading by visual observa-
tion and palpation at 72 hours (plus or 
minus 6 hours) following injection. 

Suspect. Any captive cervid that is 
not negative to the SCT test or the 
CCT test and that is not classified as a 
reactor by the testing veterinarian. 

Tuberculin. A product that is ap-
proved by and produced under USDA li-
cense for injection into cervids and 
other animals for the purpose of de-
tecting bovine tuberculosis. 

Tuberculous. Having lesions indic-
ative of tuberculosis, infected with tu-
berculosis based on isolation of M. 
bovis, or being from a herd in which M. 
bovis has been isolated. 

USDA. The United States Depart-
ment of Agriculture. 

Whole herd test. An official tuber-
culosis test of all captive cervids in a 
herd that are 12 months of age or older, 
and of all captive cervids in the herd 
that are less than 12 months of age and 
were not born into the herd, except 
those captive cervids that are less than 
12 months of age and were born in and 
originated from an accredited herd. 

Zero percent prevalence. No finding of 
tuberculosis in any herd of captive 
cervids in a State or zone. 

[65 FR 63517, Oct. 23, 2000, as amended at 70 
FR 61026, Oct. 20, 2005; 71 FR 24805, Apr. 27, 
2006] 

§ 77.21 Applicability of this subpart. 
All references in this subpart to the 

tuberculosis status of States and zones 
pertain to such status for captive 
cervids. 

§ 77.22 Accredited-free States or zones. 
(a) The following are accredited-free 

States: None. 
(b) The following are accredited-free 

zones: None. 
(c) If an affected herd is detected in a 

State or zone classified as accredited- 
free, and the herd is depopulated and a 
complete epidemiologic investigation 
is completed within 120 days of the de-
tection of the affected herd with no 
evidence of the spread of tuberculosis, 
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the State or zone may retain its ac-
credited-free status. If two or more af-
fected herds are detected in an accred-
ited-free State or zone within a 48- 
month period, the State or zone will be 
removed from the list of accredited- 
free States or zones and will be reclas-
sified as modified accredited advanced. 

(d) If any livestock other than cap-
tive cervids are included in a newly as-
sembled herd on a premises where a tu-
berculous herd has been depopulated, 
the State or zone must apply the herd 
test requirements contained in the 
‘‘Uniform Methods and Rules—Bovine 
Tuberculosis Eradication’’ (January 22, 
1999 edition), which is incorporated by 
reference at § 77.1, to those other live-
stock in the same manner as to captive 
cervids. Failure to do so will result in 
reclassification of the State or zone as 
modified accredited advanced. 

(e) If tuberculosis is diagnosed within 
an accredited-free State or zone in an 
animal not specifically regulated by 
this part and a risk assessment con-
ducted by APHIS determines that the 
outbreak poses a tuberculosis risk to 
livestock within the State or zone, the 
State or zone must implement a tuber-
culosis management plan, approved 
jointly by the State animal health offi-
cial and the Administrator, within 6 
months of the diagnosis. The manage-
ment plan must include provisions for 
immediate investigation of tuber-
culosis in animals held for exhibition 
and in livestock and wildlife; the pre-
vention of the spread of the disease to 
other animals held for exhibition and 
to livestock and wildlife; increased sur-
veillance for tuberculosis in animals 
held for exhibition and wildlife; eradi-
cation of tuberculosis from individual 
herds; a timeline for tuberculosis 
eradication; and performance standards 
by which to measure yearly progress 
toward eradication. If a State or zone 
does not implement such a plan within 
the required 6 months, the State or 
zone will lose its accredited-free status 
and will be reclassified as modified ac-
credited advanced. 

(f) Accredited-free State or zone sta-
tus must be renewed annually. To qual-
ify for renewal of accredited-free State 
or zone status, a State must submit an 
annual report to APHIS certifying that 
the State or zone within the State 

complies with the provisions of the 
‘‘Uniform Methods and Rules—Bovine 
Tuberculosis Eradication.’’ The report 
must be submitted to APHIS each year 
between October 1 and November 30. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 0579–0146) 

§ 77.23 Interstate movement from ac-
credited-free States and zones. 

Notwithstanding any other provi-
sions of this part, captive cervids that 
originate in an accredited-free State or 
zone may be moved interstate without 
restriction. 

§ 77.24 Modified accredited advanced 
States or zones. 

(a) The following are modified ac-
credited advanced States: None. 

(b) The following are modified ac-
credited advanced zones: None. 

(c) If any livestock other than cap-
tive cervids are included in a newly as-
sembled herd on a premises where a tu-
berculous herd has been depopulated, 
the State or zone must apply the herd 
test requirements contained in the 
‘‘Uniform Methods and Rules—Bovine 
Tuberculosis Eradication’’ (January 22, 
1999 edition), which is incorporated by 
reference at § 77.1, for such newly as-
sembled herds to those other livestock 
in the same manner as to captive 
cervids. Failure to do so will result in 
the removal of the State or zone from 
the list of modified accredited ad-
vanced States or zones and its being re-
classified as modified accredited. 

(d) If tuberculosis is diagnosed within 
a modified accredited advanced State 
or zone in an animal not specifically 
regulated by this part and a risk as-
sessment conducted by APHIS deter-
mines that the outbreak poses a tuber-
culosis risk to livestock within the 
State or zone, the State or zone must 
implement a tuberculosis management 
plan, approved jointly by the State ani-
mal health official and the Adminis-
trator, within 6 months of the diag-
nosis. The management plan must in-
clude provisions for immediate inves-
tigation of tuberculosis in animals held 
for exhibition and in livestock and 
wildlife; the prevention of the spread of 
the disease to other animals held for 
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